STOGURSEY PARISH COUNCIL
 MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY 9 FEBRUARY 2016
IN THE VICTORY HALL STOGURSEY

The Chairman opened the meeting by expressing his condolences to Cllr Tipney and his family on the sad loss of Betty, a sentiment shared by all present.

PUBLIC FORUM:







No items were raised.

PRESENT:

Cllr Allan Searle (Chairman), Cllr Chris Ford (Vice-Chairman), Cllr Val Boxall, Cllr Geoff Coles, Cllr Ian Elenor, Cllr Susan Jones, Cllr Chris Morgan, Cllr Keith Turpin, Aly Prowse (Clerk),1 member of the public. 

178/15
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:

Apologies were received from County Cllr Hugh Davies, Cllr Sue Goss and Cllr Paul Tipney.

179/15
MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 12.1.16:

The minutes were AGREED and signed by the Chairman.
180/15
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:

There were no declarations of interest.

181/15
COUNTY COUNCILLOR’S REPORT (Cllr Hugh Davies):
Cllr Davies asked the Clerk to report the decision on the Somerset County Council (SCC) Devolution project is expected late February. Also, that SCC voted against cutting concessionary transport fares following an overwhelming response from the public. This is good news, especially for the community car scheme.

182/15
DISTRICT COUNCILLOR’S REPORT (Cllr Morgan):

1. The 2016/17 Budget will be presented to Full Council shortly. This is a balanced budget although by 2020, a balanced budget may not be achieveable. £50k has been set aside for the Planning Department as an emergency measure as staffing is well down on capacity and a further £3k for a Lottery project to enable groups and charities to raise money without WSC having to fund them.

2. £400k CIM funding has been approved for the Victory Hall.

3. Waste disposal – there is a risk of moving towards 2 or 3 week bin collections; but not for recycling.

183/15
REVIEW OF ACTION LIST (By exception):
Item 1
Strongvox – Cllr Morgan believes the developer is probably reviewing its Plans.

Item 4
SIS Scheme (traffic calming measures) – check progress with Cllr Davies. Action: Clerk 

Item 6
Woodland and Orchards – Cllr Morgan asked if we had received any responses in relation to our letter for mitigation from NatGrid. The Clerk responded that we only received one reply; from Amber Rudd.

Item 7
Stolford & Burgage Rd Play Area (BRPA) bins – The Clerk emailed K.Richards because despite assurances that the bins/agreements would commence from 1.1.16, nothing has materialised. The email referenced the request from Cllr Searle to sweep Church Hill, as Mr Richards had failed to get back to him. Some years ago we offered quarterly road sweeping as opposed to 8 weekly in a bid to help WSC save money, so Cllr Searle asked Mr Richards to check this. If we have to employ WSC, it will cost £90 per hour. Prior to speaking with WSC, Cllr Searle asked EDF if we could use its road-sweeper but was told this would not be permitted due to the risk of taking contamination on site.

Item 8
Blocked ditches along C182 – It is believed work has now started. However due to the recent heavy rainfall, several roads have flooded. We have exerted pressure on Highways to try and keep the gullies and drains clear. Large tractors and lorries are pushing the mud and grass back into the ditches. The West Somerset Flood Group is working with FWAG South West seeking money for a project to advise farmers on solving problem run-off from agricultural land. It would like to use some of the money in West Somerset and hope to work with towns, parishes and Highways to identify problem hotspots that might be dealt with in the field rather than through expensive culverts under roads etc. An initial meeting has been arranged to try and identify the worst areas. We have asked to be involved in the meeting.

Item 10
Glebe Wall – request WSC Building Control to look again at the condition of the wall. Action: Clerk
Item 12
Paddon’s Play Area – A.Goodchild has advised that his colleague B.Kitching is dealing with the issue.

Item 14
Collapsed pipe at Idson, Stolford - Cllr Jones said there was a sign advising the road was closed for 3 days but she is not sure if the pipe has been repaired. We will try and find out Action: Cllr Searle.
Item 15
Pop-Up-Sport SCC Health & Wellbeing Budget fund - Check progress with Cllr Davies. Action: Clerk.
Item 18
Vegetation Removal St Andrew’s Well - This will be completed in better weather.

Item 12
Babbling Brook Inn wall - Cllr Searle said Highways has sent a letter re the state of the wall.
184/15
EDF HINKLEY POINT C:

The Clerk advised the National Grid Hinkley C Grid Connection project has been approved. 

185/15
HINKLEY C COMMUNITY IMPACT MITIGATION (CIM) UPDATE:

Feasibility Study Village Hall (Cllr Searle) 
Cllr Ford advised a funding application has been made to Sport England for £75k; £400k against the CIM Stogursey Recreation and Leisure and £600k combined Stogursey / general CIM fund. Funds will not be granted if any of the work on the project has commenced. Each stage of the project needs to be well managed. Cllr Ford suggested preparations should be made in readiness to commence work once all funding is secured.

186/15
PRIORY/CHURCH WALL:
Cllr Jones said this was raised at the PCC on 21.1.16. A.Tatham does not believe the responsibility lies with the parish council, but with WSC. A safety barrier will be erected by the PCC to stop people walking close to the wall. 

187/15
POTENTIAL MILL REFURBISHMENT:
1. Cllr Boxall has sent a letter to S.Verdon of the Landmark Trust requesting a meeting with him. She will chase if she hears nothing in the next week. There are other organisations who have shown an interest in this project. It is hoped a joint meeting of all the interested bodies can be arranged. 

2. Cllr Elenor reported there is an ash tree on the site which requires attention. The Landmark Trust will be advised as it is its responsibility. Action: Clerk
188/16
CLOSED CHURCHYARD MAINTENANCE:

A long discussion was held on the merits of either allowing the grassed area in the closed churchyard to grow wild or for it to continue to be mown. Cllr Ford said he thinks the Church and Churchyard is an important village amenity and its appearance at the entrance to the village is important. Cllr Boxall said she liked the churchyard looking nice. Cllr Elenor said he would like to see it returned to a wild state to help the environment and thinks cutting is a vast expense in time, fuel and money. Cllr Morgan thought if the left hand side is cut and the right had side left natural, it would look intentional. Cllr Searle said when it was left in a wild state previously some parishioners complained at it was untidy, adding that there are also four graves still being tended. It was AGREED that the left hand side will continue to be mown and the right hand side be left to grow wild, and cut just 3 or 4 times per year and that paths should be mown through it so that graves can be accessed. This was proposed by Cllr Elenor and seconded by Cllr Morgan. The vote was 6 to 1 in favour. The situation will need to be explained to J.Foster. Action: Cllr Searle. Cllr Jones has some wild flowers to plant.
189/15
MEETING REPORTS:
14.1.16
Community Forum

Cllr Turpin said not much has changed since reported previously. Cllr Goss had complained about the hedge-cutting along the C182.The general complaint was that the acoustics in Clifford Hall were atrocious. 
19.1.16
EDF Stakeholder

Cllr Searle had been unable to get to the meeting, but was informed that EDF said they will try to do a bit more for the hamlets and that the monthly meetings will move to The Babbling Brook 12 noon – 1pm, except once a quarter when it will be held in the Church Rooms. 
21.1.16
PCC

This item was covered in minute 186/15
26.1.16
Stogursey Parish Stagecoach AGM

Cllr Coles reported on the AGM which was attended by 24 people including Cllr Davies who expressed his continued support and C.Burch who said the scheme had been a “godsend”. 365 journeys had been made in its first year. The Annual Report and minutes will be placed on internal circulation.


26.1.16
West Somerset Flood Group (WSFG)
Cllr Turpin said there had been a report from the Taunton and Williton fire services. Most villages and parishes had received a visit from the fire service to go through policies and procedures. It appears that arrangements for Stogursey parish are not covered by either. This will be looked into and reported back to Cllr Turpin.
27.1.16
Main Site Forum

Cllr Ford had nothing much to report. Still no Financial Investment Decision. The only thing discussed was the monthly meetings to be held at the Babbling Brook, as reported in minute 189/15, item 2.
190/15
FORTHCOMING MEETINGS:

18.1.16 – Steart Forum
25.2.16 – Transport Forum. This meeting date has been cancelled and the next one is on 28.4.16. Items to be raised are a request for the fingerposts to be painted in the parish and signage off the roundabout at Rodway Hill to include Stogursey. Action: Cllr Turpin.
26.2.16 – SSG. It was thought that Cllr Tipney may not be able to attend and just in case, Cllr Goss will be asked if she will be attending and able to represent the parish council. Action: Clerk
191/15
CORRESPONDENCE:
Received/Sent: 
a) Fracking – Public meeting at Washford Memorial Hall on 10.3.16 at 7pm.

b) West Somerset Voluntary Sector Forum – Minutes from 26.1.16.

c) WSFG – Flood warden training dates.

d) SCC – Information on speed restrictions for forthcoming Cannington to Combwich cycle path works.

e) SALC – Office for National Statistics questionnaire. Action: Clerk.
f) SID results – During the15 day period in January of the 4837 vehicles recorded, 1722 < 30mph; 3020 between 30-40mph and 95 between 40-50mph.

g) From D.Stokes – Regarding the HGV parked in the Victory Hall Car Park. We received an apology with assurances that the contractor had been spoken to and this would not happen again.

h) Play Inspection Company – Stock valuation figure for the Burgage Rd Play Area. Cllr Ford happy with figure.

i) From WSC – Local Plan to 2032 Examination Closing date of 31.1.16.

j) From M.Martin – Castle St Flood Scheme – the pipes installed to take the water away, in her opinion were not wide enough at the outset, but it was agreed with the landowner that the smaller pipes would be used and the performance monitored. Although the scheme is working, it is not as effective as it could be and depending on cost (£4.5k balance remains) Michelle is requesting that the landowner is approached to ask if he might allow the existing pipes to be replaced with larger ones. Action: Cllr Searle.
k) NALC – Queen’s 90th birthday celebrations on 21.4.16. Cllr Searle is unsure if the School will be arranging anything. The Clerk to re-send the letter to him so he can make some enquiries.
l) Stogursey Stagecoach – minutes from the AGM.
m) April Dunnett – Letter complaining about the stones placed on the grass verge near the telephone box in Stolford. Cllr Jones advised that this has been done by residents (as well as placing flower boxes and benches at various places) to enhance the area and to prevent the verges being carved up, which in turn causes mud etc to block up the drains adding to the problem of water lying on the roads. She was told by Highways that as long as stones were within 18” of the highway, it was acceptable. Cllr Morgan said there is a danger of this become a personality issue. It was AGREED to write to Ms Dunnett explaining that this is not parish council responsibility, but a matter for Highways. Action: Clerk
n) Ian Baikie – Various emails to Highways, copied to us, complaining about the flood water on the stretch of road along Steyning Manor to the Monkton turn-off. See minute 193/15/1. 
192/15
ENHANCEMENTS (Cllr Searle):
1. Working Party for The Pound
Due to the bad weather, this item was postponed to the March meeting agenda. Action: Clerk.
2. Flower Boxes and Repaint Metal Grills around the trees on The Gravel
Cllr Searle obtained costs estimate to replace the seven wooden flower boxes. However, Cllr Morgan suggested we contact Pete Cross to see if he would be interested in making them and providing a quote. This was AGREED. Action: Cllr Searle. New soil will be required at an estimated cost of £100. It is hoped volunteers can help to empty and remove the old boxes and refill/replant the new ones. 

The metal grills will need to be wire-brushed and repainted. Cllr Searle thinks he has some suitable paint. Again, it is hoped this work can be carried out by volunteers once the weather has improved.

3. Permanent Flagpole

WSC advised that planning permission would not be required. Cllr Ford questioned if it is worth having a permanent pole. Cllr Elenor said one issue only having a temporary pole is the opportunity for spontaneity is lost and it would be easier than having to find volunteers to fetch the temporary poles from The Pound. The temporary poles also take up space in The Pound. The decision may be dependent on cost; therefore we will find out how much a flagpole would cost. Action: Clerk.
193/15
HIGHWAYS (Cllr Searle):

1. Further to recent problems with flood water between Steyning Manor and Monkton Lane, Cllr Searle visited the land owner who because of concerns for his stock, is unwilling to dig the ditches any deeper. It was however AGREED to write to P.Owen (Highways) to request that he arrange for some of the vegetation to be taken away beneath the hedge by the gully where the problem exists. Action: Clerk
2. Cllr Morgan mentioned the pothole on the corner just past Monkton Lane. Cllr Searle advised this has been measured twice by Highways but it has not yet reached the requisite 40mm before a repair is carried out.

3. School Crossing Patrol

The previous lollipop lady has retired and the stand-in has succeeded her. The School would like a bank of people to stand-in and will be advertising for people. The work totals 30 minutes in the morning and 20 minutes in the afternoon. This is a paid role, albeit not that well. Training will be provided. 

194/15
PLANNING UPDATE:
3/32/15/003 - Change of Use - Agricultural building to commercial use. Hillside Farm, Cockwood. COMMENTS 

REQUIRED
ABD/32/16/001 - Change of Use - Agricultural building to dwelling house, Upper Cock Farm, Stogursey. COMMENTS REQUIRED
3/32/16/002 - Replacement 6 x 16 pane sash windows. Zine Farm, Stolford. NO OBJECTIONS.

3/32/16/001 - Dwelling adjacent to 6 Vicarage Rd, Stogursey. NO OBJECTIONS.









Cllr Turpin left the meeting at 9.00pm

195/15
FINANCE (The Clerk):

1. The following invoices were AGREED for payment:
a) A.Prowse - £222.32 – January salary plus £31.79 other costs. 
The Clerk said she had only claimed 2 weeks salary because of her holiday and that she would need to take another week shortly because of a family bereavement, which is in addition to a week’s holiday booked for 13 March. The Chairman said he did not agree and would like councillors to consider this, as for instance, the Clerk had continued to respond and forward emails throughout her holiday. It was AGREED that the 2 week’s salary be added to next month’s salary, as proposed by Cllr Ford and seconded by Cllr Boxall. All in favour.
b) CCS - £40 membership renewal. It was AGREED to renew the membership at a cost of £40 as proposed by Cllr Ford and seconded by Cllr Boxall. Action: Clerk.
2. Bank Signatories.

It was AGREED that as we already had four signatories (plus the Clerk) we did not need to add anyone else to the Bank Mandate at this time.

196/15
PUBLIC RIGHTS OF WAY – PRoW (Cllr Jones): 

Horse Crossing at Farringdon Hill – Cllr Jones reported that following all the recent rain, the gravel has been washed away and is now in Wick. This has happened twice previously and much debate has been had with the various agencies. The Clerk will copy previous correspondence to Cllr Jones. Cllr Jones will contact D.Eccles and A.Jones to request a meeting to discuss the problem and seek a solution. Action: Clerk & Cllr Jones.
197/15
GROUPS AND PANELS:
1. Cllr Elenor said the Twinning AGM is on 5.3.15 in the Church rooms; the 30th anniversary celebrations will be held in France 31 March–4 April; there will be a celebration of St George’s Day on 23 April and planning has started for the Stogursey Festival which this year will be held on 22–25 September.

2. Cllr Boxall said that she is willing to take up the Quantock Panel again as the last couple of meetings appear to have been useful. WSC will be advised. Action: Clerk.  
198/15
DATE AND TIME OF THE NEXT MEETING:

The next meeting will be on Tuesday 8 March 2016 at 7.15 (Public Forum) followed by the main meeting at 7.30pm in The Victory Hall, Stogursey.
The meeting ended at 9.25pm.
Signed:
…..……………………………………………..

Date: …………………………………………………


(Chairman) 
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